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DEDICATION

In grateful appreciation for his generous service

to the Town of Sanbornton, this Report is dedicated

to the memory of Vernon M. Cole.

VERNON MILTON COLE
1904-1981

A kind, good-living, hard working man. Always deeply concerned for his

beloved Sanbornton, he would never miss Town Meeting, where he would

speak out clearly for what he believed was RIGHT.

Nearest and dearest to his heart was The Fire Department, For many years he

fought fires and taught their drill classes. He was their appointed secretary at

the monthly meetings.

For two years, 1979-1980, he was President of the Mutual Aid Association,

feeling that it is the most important, life-saving organization ever offered to

smaller towns which cover so many miles, borderwise.
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SANBORNTON TOWN OFFICERS
1981
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Anne Ingemundsen
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Delores Elliott
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Stephen Tessler

Kevin Barbour
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TOWN WARRANT
1982

The State of New Hampshire

To the Inhabitants of the Town of Sanbornton in the County of Belknap

in said State, qualified to vote in Town Affairs:

You are hereby notified to meet at the Town Hall in said Sanbornton on

Tuesday, the ninth (9th) day of March, next at ten of the clock in the fore-

noon, to act upon the following subjects:

1

.

To choose all necessary Town Officers for the ensuing year.

2. To choose all necessary district officers for the Winnisquam Regional

School District.

3. To vote on the following proposed amendments to the Town Zoning

Ordinances:

AMENDMENT NO. 1 . Are you in favor of the adoption of Amendment #1

as proposed by petition of the voters of this town? To change the permitted

uses to include light manufacturing companies and technology companies in

that portion of the Commercial Zone that extends from where Bay Road
meets Route 3 to the corner of Bay Road and FrankUn Avenue. (The

Planning Board disapproves of the amendment.)

AMENDMENT NO. 2 Are you in favor of the adoption of Amendment #2

as proposed by petition of the voters of this town? To change that portion of

the Highway Commercial District lying easterly of Rte. 127 and southerly of

Burleigh Hill Road to include it as part of the General Residential District

and, to change that portion of the Highway Commercial District lying

westerly of Route 127 and southerly of Johnson Road to include it in the

Agricultural District. (The Planning Board approves adoption of this

amendment.)

You are hereby notified to meet at the Winnisquam Regional Middle

School in said Tilton on Wednesday, the tenth day of March next at seven-

thirty of the clock in the evening, to act upon the following subjects:

1 . To hear the report of the Budget Committee and pass any vote in rela-

tion thereto. (Note: The wording of this Article is in accordance with that

suggested by the Department of Revenue Administration in their manual,

"Suggested Procedures Under the Municipal Budget Act," on page three,

received by the Town in December, 1981.)
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2. To see if the Town will authorize the Selectmen to hire such sums of

money as may be necessary to defray Town charges in anticipation of taxes:

to administer or dispose of any real estate, at public auction, acquired

through Tax Collector's deeds; and to apply for and accept such grants and

funds as may be available to the Town from private sources and from other

governmental agencies.

3. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of

$54,056.00 for the operation of the Police Department as recommended by

the Selectmen and the Budget Committee.

4. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of

$2,056.00 for the purchase of a radar unit for the use of the Police Depart-

ment; $1,028.00 of which is to be raised by taxes, and $1,028.00 of which is

to be received from the State Highway Safety Committee in the form of a

matching grant. This article is recommended by the Selectmen and the Town
Highway Safety Committee; it is not recommended by the Budget Committee.

5. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of

$13,910.00 for the operation of the Sanbornton Fire Department, which sum
includes $1,000.00 for forest fire protection, as recommended by the Select-

men and the Budget Committee.

6. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of

$2,000.00, and to place this sum in a Capital Reserve Account, for the pur-

pose of the reconstruction and refurbishing of Fire Department trucks and

equipment. This fund will be drawn upon in the future on request of the Fire

Department and with the approval of the Selectmen, and will be used to pro-

long the useful service life of fire trucks and equipment. Recommended by

the Selectmen and the Budget Committee. (See Article 26 below.)

7. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of

$1 ,000.00 for the installation of a dry hydrant to be located in the vicinity of

Cawley Pond, as requested by the Fire Department and recommended by the

Selectmen and Budget Committee.

8. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of

$7,500.00 and to authorize the Selectmen to contract with the Winnisquam
Fire Department for this amount for the purpose of securing fire protection.

Recommended by the Selectmen and the Budget Committee.

9. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of

$116,561.00 for the maintenance of highways and bridges, this sum to in-

clude $1 1,182.39 of State Highway Subsidy Funds, as recommended by the

Selectmen and the Budget Committee.
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10. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of

$1 ,432. 1 1 for Town Road Aid, which sum will be matched by State T.R.A.

Funds in the amount of $9,547.40, the total to be expended for the improve-

ment of Lower Bay Road from Collieson Road to Dr. True Road. Recom-

mended by the Selectmen and the Budget Committee.

11. To see if the Town will vote to appropriate the sum of $12,239.14 in

Additional Highway Subsidy Funds in accordance with RSA 214:15 for

Class V roads, and to reappropriate the balance of such funds as remain

from prior years for use in 1982. State law mandates that these funds be used

for the "construction and reconstruction of Class IV and V Roads" and,

since Sanbornton has no Class IV roads, all funds will be spent on Class V
roads for such improvements as culverting, shimming and oiling. This article

is recommended by the Selectmen and the Budget Committee.

12. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of

$17,000.00 for the improvement of Upper Bay Road and Steele Hill Road, a

distance of 4.5 miles; of this sum $12,000.00 is to be raised by taxes,

$5,000.00 by private donation, and will be matched by $34,000.00 auth-

orized by the State Aid for Reconstructions Fund. This work will be done by

the State Highway Department in accordance with the provisions governing

Class II roads, and will consist of culverting, ditching, rock and stump

removal, and shimming. Approval of this article will authorize acceptance of

the private donation to reduce the Town's share of the cost and is recom-

mended by the Selectmen and the Budget Committee.

13. To see if the Town will vote to re-allocate funds already available for

the improvement of Bay Road between the Lower Bay Road intersection and

the Upper Bay Road intersection, and the Upper Bay Road—Bay Road
intersection; this sum, of $23,000.00, comprising the balance on hand in the

State Aid for Reconstruction Fund, is made up of previously raised town

funds matched by the State. This work will be done by the State Highway
Department in accordance with the provisions governing Class II roads, and

will consist of culverting, ditching, rock and stump removal, and shimming,

as well as the reconstruction of the Upper Bay Road—Bay Road inter-

section. This article is recommended by the Selectmen and the Budget

Committee.

14. To see if the Town will vote to appropriate the sum of $45, 1 14.00 for

the purchase of a dump truck for the use of the Highway Department;

$15,114.00 of which is to be raised by the sale of the 1973 dump truck which

is to be replaced, and $30,000.00 of which is to be withdrawn from the Heavy
Equipment Capital Reserve Fund. This Article is recommended by the

Selectmen and the Budget Committee.
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15. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of

$2,232.00 for the purchase of a gasoline pump for the use of the Police, Fire

and Highway Departments. This will replace the existing pump which is

beyond repair; recommended by the Selectmen and the Budget Committee.

16. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of

$6,314.00 for the Youth Assistance Program; this appropriation to be con-

tingent upon continued participation in, and support of, that program by the

Towns of Tilton and Northfield. Recommended by the Selectmen and the

Budget Committee.

17. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of

$5,023.00 for regional social services as follows: Belknap-Merrimack Coun-
ty Community Action Program, $485.00; Lakes Region Family Services,

$400.00; Lakes Region Community Health Agency, Inc., $4,138.00. Recom-
mended by the Selectmen and the Budget Committee.

18. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of

$1 ,065.00 for services to Sanbornton through the Franklin Day Care Center.

This article was submitted by petition and is recommended by the Selectmen.

It is not recommended by the Budget Committee.

19. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of

$13,065.00 and make the same available to the Library Trustees; $1,000.00

of which sum is to be added to the Capital Reserve Fund already estabhshed

for the purpose of reconstruction of the tower on the Academy (Library)

Building. Recommended by the Selectmen and the Budget Committee. (See

Article 27, below.)

20. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of

$2,000.00 for the purpose of securing a structural engineering study of the

Town Hall and Academy (Library) buildings in order to determine plans and

priorities for needed repairs, $1,000.00 of which sum is to be secured by a

grant from the New Hampshire Department of Resources and Economic
Development. This study will enable the correction of serious problems

which exist in the area of foundation sills, weakness of the supporting

members of the tower and chimneys, floor joists, and roof structure to pro-

ceed in an efficient manner. This article is recommended by the Historic

District Commission, the Selectmen, and the Budget Committee.

21. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of

$900.00 for the purchase of three signs designating the location of the Pohce

Department and Grange in the Town Hall, the Library and Kindergarten in

the Sanbornton-Woodman Academy Building, and the Selectmen's and
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Town Clerk/Tax Collector Office in the Central Fire Station. This article is

recommended by the Historic District Commission and the Selectmen; it is

not recommended by the Budget Committee.

22. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of

$9,633.12 for the Town's share of the administrative costs, capital costs of

construction, and interest costs of financing construction of the Winnipe-

saukee River Basin (Sewer) project, as recommended by the Selectmen and

the Budget Committee.

23. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of

$1,600.00 for the use of the Selectmen in contracting for a computer tax-

billing service and other related services, as recommended by the Selectmen

and the Budget Committee.

24. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of

$15,000.00 to be placed in the Capital Reserve Fund already established for

the purpose of defraying the costs of a complete revaluation of the town by

the Appraisal Division of the Department of Revenue Administration,

scheduled to commence in 1983, as recommended by the Selectmen and the

Budget Committee. (See Article 26, below.)

25. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of

$2,500.00 to be placed in the Capital Reserve Fund for Heavy Equipment,

and the sum of $2,500.00 to be placed in the Capital Reserve Fund for Town
Building Improvement; both of these funds having been established by

previous vote of the town. Recommended by the Selectmen and the Budget

Committee. (See Article 26, below.)

26. To see if the Town will vote to appropriate and authorize the with-

drawal from Federal Revenue Sharing Funds established under the provi-

sions of the State and Local Assistance Act of 1972, a total of $22,000.00 to

be used as offsets against appropriations in Articles 6, 24 and 25 of this War-

rant as follows:

Article 6: Firetruck rehabilitation Fund $ 2,000.00

Article 24: Town Revaluation Fund 15,000.00

Article 25: Heavy Equipment Fund 2,500.00

Town Building Improvement Fund 2,500.00

TOTAL $22,000.00
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27. To see if the Town will vote to appropriate the sum of $800.00 and

authorize the withdrawal of that amount from Anti-Recession Funds, and to

use that amount as an offset against the appropriation for the Library Tower
in Article 19 of this Warrant, as recommended by the Selectmen and the

Budget Committee.

28. To see if the Town will vote to establish a "Building Improvement and

Maintenance Committee", said committee to study the needs of existing

town buildings and to report their findings to the Selectmen. Expenditures

from the Building Improvement Capital Reserve Fund shall be made by the

Selectmen on recommendation of this committee.

The committee shall consist of (1) one Selectman and (6) six at-large resi-

dent voters appointed by the Selectmen, one of said at-large members to be

annually elected chairman. Initially, the Selectmen shall appoint the at-large

members from the roster of the 1974 Building Committee, (2) two of whom
shall be appointed for a term of one year, (2) two for a term of two years, and

(2) two for a term of three years. Thereafter, (2) two at-large members shall

be appointed annually for three year terms. All terms shall be presumed to

commence immediately following Town Meeting, and all terms shall expire

at the appropriate Town Meeting anniversary. This committee shall be in-

dependent of all other committees. This article is by petition and is recom-

mended by the Selectmen.

29. To see if the Town will vote to repeal Article 38 of the 1974 Town
Warrant, an article establishing a Building Committee. This article is by peti-

tion and is recommended by the Selectmen.

30. To see if the town will vote to estabUsh a Future Town Office and

Meeting Space Study Committee, appointed by the Selectmen to serve until

town meeting 1983. Said committee to study and make recommendations

concerning the needs for office and meeting space and how these needs may
best be met, and to report to the Selectmen in time for their recojnmenda-

tions to be considered by the 1983 Town Meeting: to raise and appropriate

$300.00 for committee expenses: to raise and appropriate $1,500.00 for

engineering and architectural fees. This article is by petition and is recom-

mended by the Selectmen and the Budget Committee.

31. To see if the Town will vote to adopt a uniform policy regarding the

terms of office of Selectmen's appointees, viz:

Effective at once, the terms of all Selectmen's appointees shall be pre-

sumed to have commenced immediately after the Town Meeting preceeding

the actual date of appointment, and all terms shall expire at the appropriate

Town Meeting anniversary, it being understood that any instance in which
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this article may conflict with State Statutes, State Statutes shall prevail. (This

article is submitted at the request of the Town Clerk who is responsible for

keeping track of appointments and finds that irregular dates of appoint-

ments and terminations of appointments is driving her up the wall.) Recom-
mended by the Selectmen.

32. To transact such other business as may legally come before this

meeting.
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1982 SANBORNTON BUDGET COMMITTEE REPORT

Not all towns operate under the Municipal Budget Law. For better or

worse, we think it's for the better, Sanbornton does.

Basically, this means that the Selectmen have the power to spend money
raised by vote of the Town with the advice and guidance of a report compiled

by the Budget Committee.

In towns that have not adopted the Municipal Budget Law, the Selectmen

have the power to spend money raised by vote of the Town with the advice

and guidance of the Selectmen.

A budget Committee adds dimension to the concept of checks and

balances in government.

To properly serve the town, the Budget Committee must not consider

itself an adversary of the Selectmen or Department Heads, nor must it allow

itself to be their rubber stamp.

The Budget Committee's duties do not end with the adoption of a budget

at Town Meeting. The law mandates that the Budget Committee periodically

review the fiscal performance of the Selectmen and Department Heads
throughout the year.

Your Budget Committee complies with the Municipal Budget Law to the

best of its ability. It is comprised of seven independent individuals, each of

whom displays an awareness of the fine line that separates leadership from
being led. Unanimous votes are not a prerequisite.

Your attendance at public meetings and public hearings, and your com-
ments and opinions are not only welcome, they are necessary aids to arriving

at thoughtful judgements. Those who have attended these meetings know
that of the $10.60 per thousand increase in our 1981 tax rate, schools ac-

counted for a $6.00 increase, the county took a $2.00 increase, and cuts in

revenue due the town from the state pushed another $1.60 on us. Increases

over which we have virtually no control amounted to $9.60. Only $1.00 of

the 1981 increase was under our purview.

Of the $69.80 rate, $45.80 or 66<^o was for schools and $8.30 or 12% was
for the county. The town functioned on only $15.70 or 22% of the property

tax paid by you, the Sanbornton property owner.

The 1982 budget is up. But then, what isn't?

In 1973, the town budget of $173,000 included the purchase of a new
dump truck for $9,100.

In 1982, the recommended budget of $506,000 includes a replacement for

that truck at a cost of $45,000. Trade in on the '73? $13,500! 'guess we're not

doing too badly.

Andrew J. D'Angelo, Chairman Thomas Abbott

Judith Burlingame, Secretary Malcolm Oilman
Richard Howe, Selectmen's Representative E. Rogers Rutter

Louise Morrison, Alternate Representative Pauline Sullivan
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PROPOSED BUDGET 1982

Purposes of Appropriation (Form MS-7)
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Budget—Purposes of Appropriation (continued)

5,000.00

7,800.00

7,878.00

3,000.00

5,000.00

7,800.00

7,877.97

2,433.56

Culture & Recreation

Library

Parks & Recreation

Patriotic Purposes

Conservation Commission
Historic District Commission
Lifeguards & Beaches

Franklin Day Care Center

Debt Service

Principal-Long Term Bonds &
Notes

Interest-Long Term Bonds &
Notes

Interest-Tax Anticipation Notes

Capital Outlay

State Aid for Reconstruction

(Sander '81) Signs '82

(Cruiser '81) Gas Pump '82

(Copier '81) Highway Tr. '82

Withdraw from WFD Cap.

Res. Fund
Appropriate for WFD Cap.

Res. Fund
SFD Dry Hydrant

Operating Transfers Out
SFD Refurbish & Recon. Cap.

Res. Fund
Revaluation Cap. Res. Fund
Library Tower Cap. Res. Fund
Heavy Equip. Cap. Res. Fund
Building Imp. Cap. Res. Fund

Miscellaneous

FICA, Retirement & Pension

Contributions

Insurance

Unemployment Comp.
Winnip. River Project

L.R. Planning Commission
Building Study and/or Rental

Computer System

TOTAL APPROPRIATIONS 426,404.59 416,411.49

Less Amount of Estimated Revenues, Exclusive of Taxes

Amt. of Taxes to be Raised (Ex. School& County Taxes)

Act.
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PROPOSED BUDGET 1982
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SELECTMEN'S REPORT
Summary, Inventory of Valuation

(1981)

Buildings 9,698,914.00

Land 4,552,534.00

Electric & Gas 327,519.00

Factory Buildings 323,150.00

Mobile Homes (54) 177,516.00

Exemptions, Elderly & Blind (13) 62,818.00

New Valuation on which Tax Rate was computed 15,016,815.00

Tax Rate per $100.00 6.98

War Service Exemptions (177) 10,800.00

Current Land Use

Before 98,850.00

Current Land Use

After (13 parcels) 54,270.00

Inventory of Taxable Property (mailed) 1,207 (rec'd) 1,142

TO: Property Owners and Residents of the Town of Sanbornton

FROM: Board of Selectmen

PLEASE TAKE NOTICE OF THESE IMPORTANT ITEMS:

1

.

Your Inventory of Taxable Property Must be filed by April 15, with a

penalty for late filing. Note expecially Item #4.

2. Please give your bank your Sanbornton residential address, as well as

your mailing address. The town receives Bank Taxes from the State only on

accounts listed in the name of Sanbornton residents. Why let other towns get

these funds?

3. Please ask the Town Clerk for Privilege Stickers which will be free of

charge to all Residents or Landowners of the Town of Sanbornton. The

Town Clerk will need your plate number.

4. You should register all dogs with the Town Clerk by May 1. When
registering your dogs you should bring in the rabies tag papers.



Sanbornton Annual Report for 1 98

1

19

5

.

When doing business at the Town Office it would be appreciated if you

would pay by check. Separate checks should be written when doing business

with either Town Clerk or Tax Collector.

6. Selectmen meet every Monday night at 7:30 except for Holidays. Town
Office open for business—Tuesday through Friday from 8:00 to 4:00. First

and third Fridays from 7:00 P.M. to 8:00 P.M.

7. Those persons qualifying for Veteran's Exemptions, Elderly Exemp-
tions, or Current Use Evaluation must apply to the Selectmen before April

15.

8. Appeals from Tax Assessments must be made within four months of

the receipt of the tax bill.

9. Limited scholarship funds are available on application to the Select-

men. Application forms are available from school principals and at the

Town Office, and must be filed with the Selectmen by May 1

.

10. New Interest Rates effective August 24, 1981:

Property Taxes — 12% after 30 days

Property Taxes — 18% after Tax Sale

Current Use Taxes — 18% after 30 days

Yield Taxes — 18% after 30 days
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SELECTMEN'S REPORT

The Town Report for 1981 will omit the customary Hsting of receipts and
expenditures known as the "Detailed Statement: From the Selectmen's

Book." The decision to omit this information from the Report was made in

the interest of economy of printing costs and time-saving. The Selectmen will

be pleased to open the books for examination on request, however, and will

supply any information requested by interested persons. The improved

bookkeeping and accounting procedures instituted in the Selectmen's Office

have made it possible for the Selectmen to keep a more accurate week-to-week

and month-to-month record of all expenditures and receipts, and exert care-

ful budget control. Continued inflation and diminished revenues coming to

the Town from both State and Federal sources make such careful control

more important than ever before.

Despite diminished revenues from a number of State accounts, including

the "Meals and Rooms Tax" and "Highway Subsidy" account, the Town
continues to return to the property tax payers a substantial item of Surplus

which can be used to reduce property taxes in the ensuing year. The
"Revenue" column of the 1982 Town Budget printed elsewhere in this

report may be consulted for the actual figures. The existence of this surplus

may be attributed to the cooperation that the Selectmen have received from
the various department heads in keeping all expenses to a minimum.

In September, the Board of Selectmen accepted with very sincere regrets,

the resignation of Fire Chief Bill Powers. Chief Powers has served with

distinction since 1975 when he succeeded Chief George Currier in that office.

We extend all best wishes to Bill and, on behalf of the Town, our warmest

thanks and gratitude for the selfless service that he has rendered to the town.

Bill will be succeeded by Chief Duncan Craig, who was appointed by the

Board of Selectmen in consultation with the full membership of the depart-

ment, on acceptance of Chief Powers' resignation. Chief Craig has con-

siderable experience as Deputy Chief, and the Town is indeed fortunate that

he is willing to serve the town in this demanding capacity.

We are pleased to report that the Selectmen's Secretary, Ms. Georgie

Johnson, was elected President of the New Hampshire Municipal

Secretaries' Association, and, we congratulate her. The Town is indeed for-

tunate to have persons of this caliber in our employ.

The improvement of Lower Bay Road from Collieson Road to Dr. True

Road, which commenced last year, was continued in this past year, and will

be completed in 1982. Substantial improvement of Bay Road, from the in-

tersection of Lower Bay Road to the Hunkins Pond Road intersection, is

planned for 1982, together with shimming, ditching and culverting of Upper
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Bay Road and Steele Hill Road. The State Highway Department will be

responsible for these improvements under the provisions of the State Aid for

Reconstruction program which matches town funds on a two-to-one basis.

The Town has also been offered $5,000.00 toward the Town's share of the

cost of these improvements by the Steele Hill Inn Corporation. Also, the

Selectmen accepted a portion of Hueber Drive from the last previously ac-

cepted portion, to the termination at the "turn around."

The Selectmen along with Mr. Robert Woodward and Selectmen from the

Town of Meredith perambulated the Hne between Meredith and Sanbornton

beginning with a monument on the New Hampton line and perambulated

and marked the monuments on the Meredith hne to Lake Winnisquam. The

hnes will be completed in 1982 and a report will be prepared.

Improvements to town buildings were largely related to items contributing

to improved energy efficiency. Insulation was installed in the Town Hall and

the Chapel Fire Station, circulating fans in the Central Fire Station, Chapel

Fire Station, Town Garage, and Town Hall. Storm windows were installed

on the Town Hall, and the Academy building (Library) was re-sided on the

south side and painted. The Selectmen wish to thank the Fire Department,

Highway Department, Library Trustees, and the Historic District Commis-
sion for their assistance in expediting these projects, and the Building Com-
mittee for their advice and consultation.

At the request of the Sanbornton Historic District Commission, signs for

the Town Hall and the Sanbornton-Woodman Academy building were pur-

chased. These signs replace the previous signs which were removed or

painted over during repair work to both buildings. The Selectmen wish to

thank the Commission for procuring the design of the signs, and the San-

bornton Fire Department for their assistance in installing the signs.

The shortage of work space for the conduct of town affairs remains a

serious problem. At the request of the Police Department, the Selectmen

undertook a study of the Department's needs and concluded that a tem-

porary solution could be achieved by expanding the Department's quarters

in the Town Hall. Working in consultation with the Building Committee and

the Historic District Commission, the Selectmen authorized the construction

of a combination office and interview room. It was agreed by all concerned

that this structure would be designed and built in such a way that it could be

removed without damage to the Town Hall when permanent quarters can be

found for the Police Department. It was also agreed that the stage should be

removed from the building in order that the amount of usable floor space

would remain approximately the same, and, a portable or "fold-away

stage" be acquired should it be determined that there would be sufficient use

made of such equipment to warrant the expense.
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The Selectmen's Office, shared by the Town Clerk/Tax Collector, re-

mains in seriously over-crowded condition despite re-arrangements of desks,

files and book shelves. Actual work space remains at a minimum and people

attending Selectmen's Meetings must often stand, sometimes being com-

pelled to wait outside the office, owing to cramped quarters. Meeting space

for the various Town Boards, Commissions and Committees also remains

inadequate. While all public hearings have been scheduled for the Town
Hall, regular and informal meetings require access to the files and records

kept in the Town Office. Consequently, the small Fire Department meeting

room is subject to serious over-use, and, is of inadequate size at best. Use of

this room will be impossible for several months beginning in the late summer
of 1982 owing to the start of the property revaluation project. The State Ap-
praisers will be assigned the use of that room for the conduct of their work
and the storage of their materials and equipment, and all meetings will have

to be scheduled for either the Town Hall or the Library at considerable in-

convenience to all concerned.

Compliance with the State Fire Safety Code dictates that we can no longer

hold Town Meetings in the Town Hall, as attendance regularly exceeds the

code limits. Consequently, arrangements have been made to hold the annual

Town Meeting at the Winnisquam Regional Middle School at no cost to the

Town. Balloting at all regular elections will take place at the Town Hall, as

usual, as there is little or no danger of exceeding the code restrictions on

those occasions.
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RESULTS OF 1981 TOWN WARRANT

On March 11, 1981, at 7:30 p.m., with a house filled to capapcity, the

Moderator, Robert Hurd, called the meeting to order and led those present

in the Pledge of Allegiance. The moderator then recognized Reverend Kay
Kennard who led those present in prayer asking guidance and wisdom in

making the decisions before us.

The results of the voting of March 10, 1981 were announced and the war-

rant for this meeting was read as printed below, with results as noted at end

of each article.

The State of New Hampshire

To the inhabitants of the Town of Sanbornton in the County of Belknap in

said State, qualified to vote in Town Affairs:

You are hereby notified to meet at the Town Hall in said Sanbornton on

Tuesday, the tenth day of March, next at ten o'clock in the forenoon to act

upon the following subjects:

1

.

To choose all necessary Town Officers for the year ensuing.

2. To choose all necessary district officers for the Winnisquam Regional

School District.

You are hereby notified to meet at the Town Hall in said Sanbornton on

Wednesday, the eleventh day of March next at seven-thirty in the evening, to

act on the following subjects:

1

.

To raise such sums of money as may be necessary to defray Town
charges for the ensuing year, to appropriate the same, and to see what action

the Town will take on the Budget of $425,309.59 as recommended by the

Budget Committee.

(Amended to included $420.00 in the Town Officers salaries; amended to in-

clude $100.00 in the Election and Registration expenses.)

ACCEPTED AS AMENDED.

2. To see if the Town will authorized the Selectmen to hire such sums of

money as may be necessary to defray Town charges in anticipation of taxes;

to administer or dispose of any real estate, at public auction, acquired

through Tax Collector's deeds; and to apply for and accept grants and funds

which may be available to the Town from private sources and from other

governmental agencies. ACCEPTED

3. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of One
Hundred and Fifty-One Thousand, Nine Hundred Dollars ($151,900.00) to

purchase the land and buildings of Gertrude Currier situated on
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Meeting House Hill Road, Route 3B, and Pound Road in Sanbornton, and

to renovate said buildings for use as offices for the Town Clerk, Tax Collec-

tor, Selectmen, Police Department, and meeting rooms; to install a septic

system adequate to these purposes; the whole sum to be financed by the is-

suance of a twenty (20) year bond or promissory note upon such terms as the

Selectmen may negotiate. (Recommended by the Board of Selectmen; Not
recommended by the Budget Committee.)

DISMISSED

4. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of

Ninety-Eight Thousand, Five Hundred Dollars ($98,500.00) to purchase the

land and buildings of Gertrude Currier situated on Meeting House Hill

Road, Route 3B, and Pound Road in Sanbornton for Town use. (By Peti-

tion; Recommended by the Board of Selectmen; Not recommended by the

Budget Committee.) DISMISSED

5. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of Fif-

teen Thousand Dollars ($15,000.00) to purchase a portion of the land of Ger-

trude Currier situated on Meeting House Hill Road, Route 3B, and Pound
Road in Sanbornton abutting land presently owned by the Town, said parcel

to include Four and Two-Tenths Acres (4.2 acres) for Town use including

future building construction, septic system installation, and water supply;

and to see also if the Town will authorize the Selectmen to apply for, accept,

and expend Federal Funds from the Land and Water Conservation Funds,

administered by a division of the New Hampshire Department of Resources

and Economic Development, for that portion of the parcel not reserved for

conservation purposes and recreational use; and to reduce the cost to the

Town of the aforesaid purchase by the amount of such funds as are received.

(Recommended by the Board of Selectmen; Not recommended by the

Budget Committee.) DISMISSED

6. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of

$1,700.00 for the use of the Sanbornton Historic District Commission,

$200.00 for its regular duties to be raised by the Town, the remaining

$1 ,500.00 for the purpose of obtaining an architectural survey and preserva-

tion plan for the Currier building; $750.00 of which sum is to be raised by the

Town, and $750.00 in matching funds from the New Hampshire State

Historic Preservation Office. (Recommended by the Selectmen; Not recom-

mended by the Budget Committee.)

(Amended to read, ' 'To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the

sum of $200.00 for the use of the Sanbornton Historic District Commission

for its regular duties.") ACCEPTED AS AMENDED

7. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of

$46,020.70 for the Sanbornton PoHce Department. ACCEPTED
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8. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of

$11,496.00 for the Sanbornton Fire Department.

(Amended to read, "To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate

the sum of $13,496.00 for the Sanbornton Fire Department.")

ACCEPTED AS AMENDED.

9. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of

$7,800.00 for a Highway Department road sander. ACCEPTED

10. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of

$6,149.59 for the Youth Assistance Program, this appropriation to be con-

tingent upon continued participation in, and support of, that program by

the Towns of Tilton and Northfield. ACCEPTED

11. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of

$4,591.51 for regional social services as follows: Belknap-Merrimack

County Community Action Program, $436.11; Lakes Region Community
Health Agency, Inc., $3,830.40; Lakes Region Family Services, $325.00.

ACCEPTED

12. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of

$113,047.00 for the maintenance of highways and bridges, this sum to in-

clude $16,533.00 of State Highway Subsidy Funds. ACCEPTED

13. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of

$12,620.60 in Additional Highway Subsidy Funds in accordance with

RSA 214:15 for Class IV and V Roads, and reappropriate the balance of

such funds remaining from 1 980 for use in 1 98 1

.

ACCEPTED

14. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of

$1,446.61 for Town Road Aid, the State's share will be $9,644.09.

ACCEPTED

15. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of

$5,000.00 to be added to the funds already appropriated for State Aid for

Reconstruction projects, which funds are matched by State SAR funds on

a basis of two State dollars for each Town dollar. ACCEPTED

16. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of

$11,500.00 for improvements to Johnson Barn Road. (By request; Not

recommended by the Budget Committee.) DISMISSED

17. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of

$11,785.22 and make the same available to the Library Trustees,

$1,000.00 of which is to be added to the Capital Reserve Fund previously

established by the Town for tower reconstruction. (See Article 15, 1980.)

ACCEPTED
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18. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of

$4,285.36 for the Winnipesaukee River Basin (Sewer) Program, which full

amount shall be for reimbursement of the Town's share of the capital costs

of construction and no part of which shall be for reimbursement of ad-

ministrative costs for the ensuing year. ACCEPTED

19. To see if the Town will vote to authorize the Board of Selectmen to

be the designated agents of the Winnisquam Fire Department Fire Truck

Capital Reserve Fund persuant to RSA 35:15; to see if the Town will

authorize the Board of Selectmen to contract the Winnisquam Fire Depart-

ment to provide fire protection in Sanbornton; to see if the Town will vote to

raise and appropriate the sum of $28,425.00 for the purchase of fire and

emergency services from the Winnisquam Fire Department, $10,000.00 of

which sum was previously raised and appropriated by the Town and is

available for disbursement for this purpose. (Article 18, 1978 and Article 30,

1979.) ACCEPTED

20. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of

$7,878.00 for the purchase of a new Police Department cruiser, and to

transfer the old cruiser to the Fire Department. ACCEPTED

21. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of

$1,525.00 for the purchase of radar equipment for the Police Department.

(Amended to read, "To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the

sum of $ 1 ,425 .00 for the purchase of radar equipment for the Police Depart-

ment. '
') DISMISSED AS AMENDED

22. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of

$15,000.00 to be placed in the Capital Reserve Fund established by previous

vote of the Town for the purpose of defraying the costs of a complete

revaluation of the Town; and to authorize the Selectmen to engage the Ap-
praisal Division of the Department of Revenue Administration, or a

qualified private appraiser, to conduct that revaluation in 1982 or thereafter.

(See Article 23, 1980.)

(Amended to read, "To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the

sum of $15,000.00 to be placed in the Capital Reserve Fund estabHshed by

previous vote of the Town for the purpose of defraying the costs of a com-

plete revaluation of the Town; and to authorize the Selectmen to engage the

Appraisal Division of the Department of Revenue Administration to con-

duct that revaluation in 1982 or thereafter.")

ACCEPTED AS AMENDED

23. To see if the Town will vote to appropriate and authorize the

withdrawal from Revenue Sharing Funds established under the provisions of

the State and Local Assistance Act of 1972, a total of $20,000.00 to
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be used as offsets against appropriations in Articles 15 and 22 of this War-
rant as follows:

State Aid for Reconstruction $ 5,000.00 (Article 15)

Town Revaluation Fund $15,000.00 (Article 22)

Total $20,000.00

ACCEPTED

24. To see if the Town will vote to petition the Representatives and

Senators who represent the Town in the General Court to Support the cur-

rent session of the General Court, the concurrent resolution to amend the

State Constitution to limit the annual increase in spending by the state or

any city, town or other governmental unit of the state to five percent. (By

petition) DISMISSED

25. To transact such other business as may legally come before this

meeting.

(Mr. Robert Bodwell drew it to the attention of the assembly that the

Town Hall, as used this evening, is crowded and hazardous from the

viewpoint of fire-safety. He suggested that provisions to reduce this

danger be taken before another meeting of this size is held.

Mr. Sleeper noted that this March 12, 1981 was Mr. Wayne Smart's last

day of six years of distinguised service as Selectman of the Town of San-

bornton. To Mr. Smart we extend our thanks. A motion was made,

seconded and so voted to adjourn.)

Respectfully submitted,

Anne Ingemundsen,

Town Clerk
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AUDITOR'S REPORT

July 16, 1981

The Board of Selectmen

Town of Sanbornton, New Hampshire

We have examined the financial statements of the Town of Sanbornton

for the year ended December 31, 1980, and have issued our report thereon.

As part of our examination, we reviewed and tested the Town's system of

internal accounting control to the extent we considered necessary to evaluate

the system as required by generally accepted auditing standards. Under these

standards, the purpose of such evaluation is to establish a basis for reliance

thereon in determining the nature, timing, and extent of other auditing pro-

cedures that are necessary for expressing an opinion on the financial

statements.

The objective of internal accounting control is to provide reasonable, but

not absolute, assurance concerning the safeguarding of assets against loss

from unauthorized use or disposition and concerning the reliability of finan-

cial records for preparing financial statements and maintaining account-

ability for assets. The concept of reasonable assurance recognizes that the

cost of a system of internal accounting control should not exceed the benefits

derived and also recognizes that the evaluation of these factors necessarily

requires estimates and judgments by management.

There are inherent limitations that should be recognized in considering the

potential effectiveness of any system of internal accounting control. In the

performance of most control procedures, errors can result from misunder-

standing of instructions, mistakes of judgment, carelessness, or other per-

sonal factors. Control procedures whose effectiveness depends upon segre-

gation of duties can be circumvented intentionally by management with

respect either to the execution and recording of transactions or with respect

to the estimates and judgements required in the preparation of the financial

statements. Further, projection of any evaluation of internal accounting

control to future periods is subject to the risk that procedures may become
inadequate because of changes in conditions and that the degree of compli-

ance with the procedures may deteriorate.

Our examination of the financial statements made in accordance with

generally accepted auditing standards, including the study and evaluation of

the Town's system of internal accounting control for the year ended

December 31, 1980, that was made for the purposes set forth in the first

paragraph of this report, would not necessarily disclose all weaknesses in the

system because it was based on selective tests of accounting records and

related data.
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New Hampshire Statutes designate the performance of the functions of

revenue collection and the accountability thereof to certain elected Town
officials. Under such circumstances, there may not exist a segregation of per-

sonnel between those responsible for the receiving and depositing of cash

receipts and those engaged in the preparation of the bookkeeping records for

such transactions. This is a condition of weakness in the system for which

corrective action by the Town of Sanbornton Selectmen is not practicable in

the circumstances.

The above condition was considered in determining the nature, timing,

and extent of audit tests to be applied in our examination of the financial

statements, and this report of such condition does not modify our report

dated June 25, 1981 on such financial statements.

The following recommendations are made to improve the efficiency in

operations of the accounting and financial functions:

Budgetary Procedures

Budgetary procedures should include the review of the proposed budget

for clerical accuracy prior and subsequent to the annual Town meeting and

prior to submission to the Department of Revenue Administration. All

changes made to the budget by the Department of Revenue Administration

in establishing the Town's tax rate should be reviewed and approved by the

budget committee.

Bookkeeping System

The Town of Sanbornton maintains a general ledger of accounts which

record the increases and decreases in each account on a monthly basis. We
recommend that the general ledger be expanded to include all revenue and

expense accounts that are included in the Town's official budget. This would

facilitate in the audit process of ascertaining that all individual items of

revenue and expense are properly charged to the correct budget account.

Dana S. Beane & Company
Certified Public Accountants
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LIST OF TOWN PROPERTY

Not Classified as Assets

Town Hall and Buildings 53 ,000.00

Police Department Equipment 10,000.00

Library Land «& Buildings 37,000.00

Furnishings & Books 10,750.00

Equity Winnisquam Regional School 1 80,000.00

Highway Department—Land & Buildings 56,000.00

Equipment 106,226.00

Fire Dept.—Land & Buildings 46,000.00

New Fire Station 1 6,000.00

Equipment 102,000.00

Winnisquam Lake Property 25 ,000.00

Hermit Lake Property 1 5 ,000.00

Town Office Equipment 4,300.00

Property Belonging to the Town

Tax Map 3 Lot 3 Plummer Pond Island

Tax Map 3 Lot 5 Plummer Pond Island

Tax Map 3 Lot 23 Plummer Shores 11-39 172.97

Tax Map 3 Lot 68 Plummer Shores 1-21

Tax Map 3 Lot 102 Hermit Lake Town Beach

Tax Map 3 Lot 104 Hermit Lake

Tax Map 3 Lot 133 Hermit Lake Island

Tax Map 3 Lot 142 Hermit Lake Island

Tax Map 3 Lot 143 Hermit Lake Island

Tax Map 3 Lot 144 Hermit Lake Island

Tax Map 3 Lot 145 Hermit Lake Island

Tax Map 3 Lot 151 Hermit Lake Island

Tax Map 3 Lot 170 Rte. 3B & Hermit Lake
Tax Map 3 Lot 171 Hermit Lake Island

Tax Map 6 Lot 2 New Hampton Line

Tax Map 8 Lot 6 Hermit Lake Island

Tax Map 8 Lot 13 Hermit Lake Island

Tax Map 8 Lot 14 Hermit Lake Island

Tax Map 8 Lot 15 Hermit Lake Island

Tax Map 8 Lot 47 Plummer Shores VI-12W 3,100.00

Tax Map 8 Lot 59 Plummer Shores VI-24W 5,000.00

Tax Map 8 Lot 73 Plummer Shores VI-8A 2,600.00

Tax Map 8 Lot 99 Hermit Lake Dam & Dike

Tax Map 9 Lot 61 Taylor Road-Lot #4-Tract II
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Tax Map 10 Lot 69 Winnisquam Park-Lot 1

Tax Map 11 Lot 71 Dr. True & Lower Bay Roads

Tax Map 1 1 Lot 75 Dr. True Road-Town Beach

Tax Map 12 Lot 62 Off Johnson Barn Rd.

Tax Map 15 Lot 101 Tower Hill, Range Rd. &
Rufus Colby Rd.

Tax Map 16 Lot 3 In Range Lot 15-

Hopkinson Hill

Tax Map 16 Lot 4 In Range Lot 15

Tax Map 6 Lot 65 Poplar Road
Tax Map 20 Lot 45 Weeks Road
Tax Map 20 Lot 63 River Road
Tax Map 20 Lot 89 Shaw Hill & River Road
Tax Map 22 Lot 27 Hunkins Pond Road
Tax Map 26 Lot 13 Rte. 3B & Pound Road
Tax Map 26 Lot 42 Meeting House Hill

Tax Map 26 Lot 43 Meeting House Hill

Tax Map 26 Lot 45 Meeting House Hill

Tax Map 27 Lot 5 Calef Hill Road
Tax Map 4 Lot 32 Eastman Hill Road 615.50

Tax Map 1 Lot 12 Off Mountain Road 400.00

Tax Map 15 Lot 75 Shute Hill Road 56.26

Tax Map 17 Lot 20 Cogswell Road 1,290.83
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TOWN CLERK'S REPORT
1981

Receipts:

Motor Vehicle Permits $51,570.00

Dog & Kennel Licenses 86 1 . 80

Income from Planning Board 656.00

Income from Zoning Board 328.31

Filing Fees for Public Office 7.00

Sale of Check list 10.00

Pistol Permits 156.00

Income from sales of Maps & Ordinances 1 50.50

Town Hall Rental 25.00

Copies 101.75

Notary Fees 6.50

Overage 5.50

Marriage License fees 130.00

$54,008.36

Respectfully submitted:

Anne Ingemundsen

Town Clerk
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TAX COLLECTOR'S REPORT
Summary of Tax Sales Accounts

Fiscal Year Ended December 31, 1981

Debits

1978 1979 1980

A. Balance of Unredeemed $10,423.29 $14,816.38

Taxes as of Jan. 1, 1981

B. Taxes Sold to Town $33,907.64

During 1981

Interests and costs Collected 2,519.85 568.54 462.28

After the Sale

TOTAL DEBITS $12,943.14 $15,384.92 $34,369.92

Credits

Remittances to Treasurer $10,017.43 $6,140.30 $12,203.16

During Year

Interests & Costs After Sale 2,519.85 568.54 462.28

Abatements 27.00

Deeded to Town 405.86 429.76 455.21

Unredeemed Taxes as of 0.00 8,246.32 21,222.27

December 31, 1981

TOTAL CREDITS $12,943.14 $15,384.92 $34,369.92
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TAX COLLECTOR'S REPORT
Summary of 1980 Warrants

Debits:

Uncollected as of Jan. 1, 1981

Property Taxes $480,465.75

Resident Taxes 2,240.00

Yield Taxes 1,496.64 $484,202.39

Added Taxes
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TAX COLLECTOR'S SUMMARY OF 1981 WARRANTS

DEBITS
Committed to Collector in 1981

Resident Taxes
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REPORT OF THE TOWN TREASURER — 1981

GENERAL FUND ACCOUNTS

Cash on hand Jan. 1, 1981

Checking account $ 40,899.77

Savings account 937.75

TOTAL $ 41,837.52

DEPOSITS
Receipts to Dec. 31, 1981 1,497,503.35

Interest Earnings 24,136.46

Short Term Loans 600,000.00

F.H.A. Bond (fire truck) 60,000.00

TOTAL IN $2,181,639.81

GRAND TOTAL $2,223,477.33

WITHDRAWALS
Payments by order of Selectmen

to Dec. 31, 1981 $2,116,775.43

Balance Dec. 31, 1981

Checking account $ 86,354.47

Savings account 20,347.43

TOTAL $ 106,701.90

REVENUE SHARING ACCOUNT

Balance January 1, 1981 $ 24,693.43

Deposits to December 31, 1981 $ 19,299.00

Interest Earnings 514.89

TOTAL IN 19,813.89

44,507.32

Withdrawals -36,617.44

Balance Dec. 31, 1981 $ 7,889.88
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In accordance with RSA 33:7 the town has, for the last two years, borrowed

Tax Anticipation Notes early in the year and the treasurer, under RSA 41 :29,

has invested these monies as the cash flow has permitted.

This practice has been to the town's benefit. In 1979 we spent $6,165.68 on

short-term loans. In 1980 with interest on investments offsetting some of our

costs our net loan expense was $5,481.66, and in 1981 our net loan expense

was $6,204.25. In spite of the frequent increases in interest rates we have

been able to maintain the town's expense for borrowing money at the same

level as in the past.

Susan S. Shannon

Town Treasurer
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DETAILED STATEMENT—1981

From Selectmens' Book

INCOME
Current Year Taxes:

Property $ 795,274.20

Resident 10,330.00

Yield 5,848.39

National Bank Stock 40.00

Property Tax Penalties 146.88

Previous Year Taxes:

Property 473,996.45

Resident 1,510.00

Yield 255.18

Tax Sales Redeemed 28,338.41

Resident Tax Penalties 1 72.00

Interest Earned on Overdue Monies 9,871 .50

Temporary Loans 600,000.00

Trustee of Trust Funds (Reimb.) 3,096.05

Revenue from U.S. Gov't. 586.00

Capital Reserve (Reimb.) 6,208.41

Filing Fees, Maps & Ordinances, Copies, Notaries & Permits 905 .75

Rent ofTown Property 90.00

Overpayments & Excess Cash 41.57

Interest on Deposits 25 ,345 .29

Income from Depts. 203.25

Tax Map Sales 99.00

Motor Vehicle Registrations 5 1 ,562.00

Dog Licenses 782.80

Sale of Town Property 1,800.00

Planning & Zoning ($764.00 & $328.3 1) 1 ,092.3

1

Sanbornton Fire Dept. (Texaco Reimb.) 1 ,167.03

Town of Meredith (1980 & 1981) 1,000.00

Sale of Checklists 10.00

Revenue Sharing (Reimb.) 5,413.60

Federal Grant (Hist. Dist. 1980 & 1981) 1,466.42

Income from State of N.H. 63,773.81

T.R.A. (1980 wages reimbursed) 536.88

FmHA (Fire Truck Loan Art. 19, 1980) 60,000.00

Yield & Road Bonds 3,045.18

TOTAL $2,154,008.36
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DISBURSEMENTS
Town Officers Salaries:

Richard Howe, Sel. 1,403.85

Ralph Sleeper, Sel. ' 1,403.85

Louise Morrison, Sel. 1 , 1 34.78

Wayne Smart, Ex. Sel. 269. 10

Georgie Johnson, Sec'y. 9,442.82

Anne Ingemundsen, Town Clerk, Tax Collector (Incl. Fees) 10,014.56

Lois Cianci, Deputy Town Clerk, Tax Collector (Incl. Fees) 1 ,057. 10

Susan Shannon, Treasurer 1 ,440.00

Warren Wilson, Overseer of Pubhc Welfare 500.00

Howard Carlson, Trustee of Trust Funds 100.00

TOTAL $26,766.06

(Fees) -688.00

Actual Expenditure $26,078.06

Town Officers Expenses:

TOTAL $11,010.36

Town Hall & Other Town Buildings:

Herbert Fiske, Janitor 1 ,364.04

Expenses: 11,565.16

TOTAL $12,929.20

Short Term Notes:

Principal (1980 Payable) 240,000.00

Interest (1980) 444.56

SUB-TOTAL $240,444.56

Principal (1981) 600,000.00

Interest (1981) 29,604.69

+ 629,604.69

TOTAL $870,049.25

Election & Registration:

Robert Hurd, Moderator 200.00

Lucinda Patterson, Supervisor 40.00

Aura Smith, Sup. 40.00

Bertha Fuller, Sup. 40.00

Gertrude Oilman, Bal. Insp. 10.00

Daisy Howe, Bal. Insp. 10.00

Evelyn Prescott, Bal. Insp. 10.00

Elsworth Harris, Bal. Insp. 10.00

SUB-TOTAL 360.00
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Expenses: + 326.02

TOTAL $686.02

Libraries: (Art. 17, 1981)

Sanbornton Library 10,785.22

Capital Reserve Fund (Library Tower) 1,000.00

TOTAL $11,785.22

Street Lighting:

TOTAL $922.40

Insurance:

Equipment 991.00

Workmens Compensation 7,194.00

Bonds 519.00

Public Officials Liability 924.00

Police Professional Liability 653.00

Commercial Package 3,069.00

Auto Fleet 5,798.00

Life & Disability 778.52

Blue Cross/Blue Shield 8,377.51

SUB-TOTAL 28,304.03

Claims and Adjustments - 597.00

TOTAL Actual Expense $27,707.03

Recreation:

Patricia McDermott (Lifeguard) 1 ,283 .05

Daniel Beadle (Lifeguard) 696.80

Christopher Ives (Lifeguard) 134.00

Christine Hegarty (Lifeguard) 249.58

Stephen Svenson 160.80

SUB-TOTAL 2,524.23

Expenses: + 919.13

TOTAL $3,443.36

School District: (Winnisquam Regional)

1980-81 School Year, January 1 to June 30 313,891 .00

1 98 1 -82 School Year, July 1 to December 3

1

357,042.00

TOTAL $670,933.00
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Health Department:
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George Nudd 7,244.50

KarlLeighton 8,443.44

Donald Sanville 3,258.39

Bradley Laughy 836.51

Michael Auger 78.30

$46,669.64

(T.R.A. Wages Reimb. by State) - 4,823.61

SUB-TOTAL 41,846.03

Expenses: 71,277.02

(Gas Reimb. from other Depts.) - 5,579.95

TOTAL EXPENDED BUDGET $107,543.10

Additional Highway Subsidy: (Wages)

Jean Auger 1,044.80

Raymond Nudd 853.86

George Nudd 434.88

KarlLeighton 627.76

Donald Sanville 210.00

Sub-Total 3,171.30

Expenses 9,777.12

TOTAL EXPENDITURE $12,948.42

Animal Control:

Andrew Sanborn, Dog Officer (Wages) 168.09

Andrew Sanborn, Expenses 215.80

TOTAL $383.89

Miscellaneous Expenses:

Old Age Assistance 1,702.83

Town Poor (to be reimb.) 1,560.69

Memorial Day 58.00

Old Home Day 425.00

Sanbornton Band 750.00

Belknap County Treas. (County Tax) 126,603.00

Retirement & Social Security (Employer) 8,470.78

Taxes Bought byTown 33,822.93

TownofTilton(Y.A.P.) 6,149.59

Lakes Region Planning Commission 1 ,300.00

Lakes Region Community Health 3,830.40

Lakes Region Family Service 325 .00

B/M Community Action Program 436.11

Treasurer, St. of N.H. (1980 Bond & Debt.) 184.63
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Miscellaneous Expenses (continued)

Police Dept. (Cruiser) Art. 20, 1981 7,877.97

Highway Dept. (Sander) Art. 9, 1981 6,300.00

Highway Safety Committee 47 .00

Building Study Committee (Art. 29, 1980) 1,703.51

Zoning Board of Adjustment 382.69

Planning Board 871.85

Update Tax Maps 809 . 50

NHMA Unemployment Compensation 537.64

Accounts Payable (1980) 2,730.21

Capital Reserve (Tower Const. 1980) 1,000.00

Historic Dist. Fed. Grant ( Vi to be reimb.) 932.85

Discounts, Abatements & Refunds 2,135.49

Town Building Improvements (to be reimb.) 15,037.08

Budget Committee 162.62

Winnipesaukee River Basin Project 184.91

Historic District Commission 148.12

Update Master Plan 177.10

Office Equipment (Copier, etc.) 2,433.56

Reappraisal of Property 4,375. 10

Town Road Aid (T.R. A.) (1981 approp.) 1,446.61

Legal Expenses 2,460.90

Fire Truck Fund (Art. 19, 1980) 34,010.34

Yield Tax Bonds paid to Tax Collector or Refunded 2,474.02

TOTAL $273,858.03
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POLICE DEPARTMENT REPORT

The year 1982 has shown a 56% increase in crime and requests for services.

This increase is undoubtedly due to the economic trend that we are all ex-

periencing at present. Due to the lack of radar, we are also hampered in the

area of routine traffic enforcement which is indicative of the 61% of all

motor vehicle accidents investigated being the direct cause of excessive

speed.

The only way to reduce the crime rate, short of additional man power, is to

become more involved as a community. I strongly urge all residents of

Sanbornton to contact this department whenever they have reason to believe

that a crime is being committed or the actions of another warrant suspicion.

Again, as in the past, the Town Highway Safety Committee has sponsored

a bicycle safety poster contest in both the Sanbornton Central and Sant Bani

Ashram schools. This program is coordinated by the poHce department with

the judging being done by the committee. We can thankfully say that we
have not had a single bicycle/ motor vehicle accident in the Town of

Sanbornton for the past eleven years and hopefully attribute this out-

standing record to this program.

The Youth Assistance Program has contributed greatly in helping to deal

with our juvenile problems with their court diversion program as well as of-

fering guidance and counseling whenever needed. I am sure that this pro-

gram will be very beneficial in helping our youth grow into responsible

adults.

I wish to thank the citizens of this community for all their cooperation and

support in helping us deal with the crime problems that we have and I also

want to thank the Belknap County Sheriff's Office as well as the depart-

ments in the surrounding communities for their assistance to us. We are

looking forward to serving you and the community in 1982 and for years to

come.

John J, Maurath

Chief of Police

Department Members:

Chief John J, Maurath

Ptl, Robert E, Welch Sr,

Ptl, Gordon J. Summers (resigned)

Ptl. Kent G. Chapman (resigned)

Ptl. Paul M. Leary (part time)

Clerk Elizabeth A. Davis

Clerk Beverly J. McKay (resigned)
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PART 1 OFFENSES AS REPORTED FOR
UNIFORM CRIME REPORTING

This information is reported nationwide and is sometimes known as the

FBI reporting system. Part 1 offenses are the major crimes that are known to

police.

Aggravated Assault

Burglary 26

Criminal Homocide
Larceny 47

Motor Vehicle Theft 3

Rape

Robbery

TOTAL 76

OTHER CRIMES AND SERVICES

Accidents 51

All Other (except motor vehicle) 230

Animal 63

Arson 2

Assist Other Departments 173

Assault (other than aggravated) 7

Criminal Mischief 35

Criminal Trespass 21

Disorderly Conduct 44

Drug Offenses 9

Driving While Intoxicated 8

Family/Child Offenses 26

Forgery

Fraud 10

Gambling

House Checks (requests) 91

Kidnapping

Liquor Laws 4

Motor Vehicle 259

Prostitution and Vice

Sex Offenses

Stolen Property 3

Suicide/Untimely Death

Weapons !_

TOTAL 1,037
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47

Total Crimes and Services 1,113

ARRESTS—SUMMONSES

Criminal 49

Motor Vehicle 41

For Other Departments 35

TOTAL 125

FINES AND PENALTY ASSESSMENTS

The following are fines and penalty assessments generated through con-

victions at Laconia District Court by the Department. Penalty assessment is

an assessment of 10% or $2.00, whichever is greater, of a fine imposed on a

person convicted of a criminal or motor vehicle offense. This money is

designated by law to support police training in the state.

Criminal Offense Fines $ 870.00

Traffic Offense Fines 1 ,975 .00

Penalty Assessments 269.00

Income generated to the Town by the

Police Department

Reports (accident and criminal) 140.00

Pistol Permits (processed) 132.00

TOTAL $ 272.00
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REPORT OF TRUSTEES OF TRUST FUNDS

Trust Funds

Unexpended Income Dec. 3 1 , 1980

Income 1981

TOTAL
Disbursements 1981

Balance Dec. 31, 1981

$13,780.94

8,724.09

22,505.03

6,616.30

15,888.73

Statement of Disbursements

Winnisquam Regional School District

Congregational Church

First Baptist Church

Second Baptist Church

Sanbornton Pubhc Library

Care of Cemeteries

Franklin Cemetery Association

Park Cemetery Association

Sanbornton Cemeteries

Sanbornton Union Cemetery

Scholarships

Kimberly Harding

Philip E.Bodwell

Roger Smith

Town of Sanbornton (Needy Poor)

Added to Principles

TOTAL

385.00

34.00

34.00

34.00

260.00

30.00

20.00

294.25

679.00

350.00

150.00

650.00

3,096.05

600.00

6,616.30

Capital Reserve Funds
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1982 SANBORNTON HIGHWAY SAFETY COMMITTEE REPORT

The Highway Safety Committee's primary function is to focus attention

on the town's roads and to advise the Selectmen on ways and means to arrive

at a "Completely Safe Highway System", a mean task in a budget conscious

town. So, we've elected not to embrace expensive solutions to some of our

road hazards, and to rely instead on the good sense, artfulness and good
driving habits of our town motorists.

The Bicycle Safety Poster Contest conducted in the Sanbornton Central

and Sant Bani Ashram schools has become a meaningful annual endeavor.

Sanbornton Central winners received award of cash and certificates from the

local McDonalds. All participants of Sant Bani Ashram School were award-

ed bicycle reflectors. There has not been a motor vehicle/bicycle accident in

this town for years. We hope our contests will help preserve this record. The
then Chairman Powers supervised the contest.

Annually, we support the effort to pass a N.H. Bottle Bill. With each pass-

ing year more legislators convert to the cause and enactment gets closer,

A request from this committee transmitted to the new owners of Sunrise

Cabins by Chief Maurath, caused a view blocking fence to be removed from
the intersection of Bay Road and Bay Shore Drive.

Loggers have come under our scrutiny. Chief Maurath concentrates on
checking out compliance with intent to cut permits, and Road Agent Auger
monitors their use of roads and bridges, especially in springtime.

This committee has caused safety related signs to be erected in various

parts of town.

A complaint was received that thoughtless motorists were causing anxious

moments for horseback riders. The equestriennes were advised that N.H.
statutes provide the same highway rights and responsibilities for horses and
motorists. Motorists are required to use caution in the vicinity of horses but

the law stops short of granting horses the right-of-way.

Questions of school bus procedures were raised. In every case the prob-

lems were solved amicably.

Numerous complaints regarding speeding in various sections of town were

received. Chief Maurath states "he is being hampered by the lack of radar to

verify that drivers are speeding on our Town roads." This committee is on
record as approving the purchase of radar and making application for grants

to help pay for same.

The committee is also on record as approving to divert $23,000 now in our

State Aid for Reconstruction account toward improving the surface of Bay
Road from the intersection of Lower Bay Road to the intersection at the old

dump road. These funds were originally earmarked for the reconstruction of

the intersection at the old dump road.
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Additionally, the committee is on record as approving the raising of

monies to be raised and received by the Town for the improving of 4.2 miles

of Upper Bay Road and Steele Hill Road.

A pall descended over our July meeting when Chairman William Powers

announced that for personal reasons he felt compelled to resign from the

committee. Bill Powers served the Town and the Committee in his usual

dedicated, unselfish, unassuming manner. His wishes were acceded to with

cheerless submission.

We miss ya, Bill.

Wayne Smart, Chairman Jack Maurath, Police Chief

William Powers, Chairman (resigned) Louise Morrison, Selectman

Andrew J. D'Angelo, Secretary Wayne Elliott

Jean Auger, Road Agent Robert Schongalla

Duncan Craig, Fire Chief t
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YOUTH ASSISTANCE PROGRAM

1 98 1 was a year of change and progress for the Youth Assistance Program

.

We have been incorporated as a "separate entity" from the three towns. As a

non-profit corporation, we were granted tax-exempt status by the Internal

Revenue Service. This permits YAP to seek tax-deductible contributions

from interested corporations, private foundations, and individuals. We
hope that such fundraising activities will serve to supplement the financial

support provided by the towns. The decision to "separate" from the towns

was deemed essential in order to minimize the financial burden on the local

taxpayers while continuing to provide a variety of important services to the

youth of the area.

Throughout 1981, the Youth Assistance Program handled 233 juvenile

cases. Approximately nineteen percent of these youngsters were residents of

Sanbornton. Included in the total figure were 40 court diversion cases, where

juveniles were referred by the police departments for criminal offenses.

Thirty-five of these individuals were brought before the Juvenile Review

Board to be held accountable for their behavior. It should be noted that,

since 1979, the number of police referrals has decreased dramatically (92 in

1979; 68 in 1980; 40 in 1981). This suggests a substantial drop in juvenile

crime in the tri-town area, which has been YAP's primary goal since it was

established in 1975.

The number of youngsters coming into the Youth Assistance Program on

their own (self-referrals) has nearly doubled in the last two years. There were

1 19 such cases in 1981 . We are confident that this increase indicates a greater

awareness among area youth that YAP exists for them. It gives them a place

to talk or to learn how to better cope during their often difficult and con-

fusing developmental years. When this segment of the program—prevention

— is properly utilized, it enables youngsters to deal with problems in an

appropriate manner, rather than resorting to anti-social behavior.

During 1981, activities sponsored by the Youth Assistance Program in-

cluded: the Teen-Awareness lecture series (involving 32 kids); two Baby-

sitting/ Childcare courses (involving 20 kids); the "Anything Group" (a

weekly discussion group for adolescent girls); Companion Program (match-

ing adolescents with pre-adolescents for summer activities); two "For
Parents Only" programs; Summer Youth Employment Program; and

arrangements were made for nine youngsters to attend summer camp. Other

services offered by YAP on a continuing basis include drop-in counseling,

short-term counseling, as well as an information and referral service with

other youth-oriented agencies. We have also had considerable success with

students from New Hampshire Technical Institute and New Hampshire Col-

lege in completing field placements/ practicums with YAP.
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The Youth Assistance Program was initially developed to provide an

alternative to the over-burdened, and often ineffective, juvenile justice

system. While that function continues to play an important role in our pro-

gram, diversion only deals with youngsters "after the fact"—subsequent to

an offense. Therefore, YAP has expanded its services to the towns. We are

committed to working with children and their famihes in an attempt to main-

tain a low rate of juvenile delinquency. The most effective means of ensuring

that goal is to work with youth BEFORE they "act out" in the community.

Our primary focus, therefore, also involves the PREVENTION of delin-

quency. The reduction in police referrals and the increase in self-referrals

suggests the preventative approach is working! In the coming months, we
plan to repeat some of the successful programs and develop new ones as well,

each aimed at helping youngsters develop into responsible young adults.

We would like to express our thanks to the office of the Board of Select-

men and Budget Committee for their understanding and cooperation during

the laborious task of "separating" YAP from the towns. As an independent

agency, we will continue to provide effective services to the youth (and

parents) of Northfield, Sanbornton, and Tilton. Yet, we do so with the in-

tention of relieving, as much as possible, the financial burden on the tax-

paying citizens of all three communities. It is our hope that the combination

of funding by the towns and contributions from the private sector will permit

YAP to expand its diversion and prevention programs. The Youth Assist-

ance Program, now in its seventh year, has operated and will continue to

operate with the philosophy that "the future of these communities is directly

related to the 'outcome' of our youth."

BOARD OF DIRECTORS

Elizabeth Davis (T) Chairperson Jack Maurath (S)

Lynne Piper (N) Vice-Chairperson Louis Neilson (S)

Marianne Clark (T) Sec. /Treas. Barbara Prokosch (S)

Janice Baker (T) Dick Smart (N)

Charles Chandler (N) Neal Stone (N)

Tom Fulweiler (N) Vincent Smith (S)

Jackie Lavigne (T) George Vaillancourt (N)

Respectfully submitted,

Peter A. Michaud
Director
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SANBORNTON PUBLIC LIBRARY

The continued growth of the Hbrary is evidenced by increased activity dur-

ing the twenty-one hours the Hbrary is open. In addition to the regular visits

by the five classes at Sanbornton Central School, three pre-school groups

come to the library for stories, films and books. Several town organizations

and committees use the library for their meetings and the room over the

library is occupied daily by the Sanbornton Kindergarten, Inc.

Many individuals have donated books to the library which have enhanced

our collection. Still others gave books to our annual May book sale. The pro-

ceeds of this year's successful sale went towards the construction of new
book cases. Our thanks to those who volunteered to assist at the book and

bake sale and others who volunteered their time to keep the library open on

Saturday mornings during June and July.

A new service which became available to all New Hampshire libraries in

February is the In-Wats line to the State Library. This has simphfied the pro-

cess of obtaining reference materials for our borrowers.

The trustees, staff and their families held work meetings at which time

insulation was installed and interior painting begun. New carpeting was

donated by Andy D'Angelo and additional book cases were constructed and

installed by Steve Ahlgren. The exterior of the library building has

undergone a complete facelift during 1981 . Clapborads were replaced on the

south side of the building and the entire building was painted. At that time a

bookdrop was constructed and three new granite steps were purchased to

replace the two cement steps. These steps make the entrance much safer for

all.

Library hours will remain the same year round for your convenience. We
look forward to greater use of the library in 1982 as the population of

Sanbornton increases.

Number of books circulated: 8,072

Books added: 376

Library Hours:

Tuesday 8:00 A.M.—3:00 P.M.

Wednesday 1:00 P.M.—8:00 P.M.

Thursday 1:00 P.M.—8:00 P.M.

Trustees:

Russell Spearman, Chairman

Bonnie Burbank, Treasurer

Marjorie Haselton, Secretary

Library Phone: 286-8288

Librarian: Barbara S. Powers

Assistant: Priscilla C. Bodwell
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REPORT OF SANBORNTON PUBLIC LIBRARY

Summary of Statements

Unexpended Income December 31,1 980

Income for 1981

Total

Disbursements

Balance December 3 1 , 1981

4,313.70

12,366.26

16,679.96

11,297.62

5,382.34

Income

Town Revenue

Book Sales

Sanbornton Kindergarten (heating oil)

Donations

Misc.

Bank Interest

Trust Funds

Library Fines

Income Total

10,785.22

747.08

268.65

1 1 1 .49

25.00

143.82

260.00

25.00

12,366.26

Disbursements

Salaries of Staff

Travel

Heat and Furnace Repair

Telephone

Maintenance and Custodial

Social Security

Misc.

Books and Magazines

Improvements

Equipment

Total of Disbursements

6,166.00

20.40

912.72

241.19

195.73

423.41

488.40

2,228.78

22.08

598.91

11,297.62
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REPORT OF THE COMMITTEE FOR
FUTURE OFFICE AND MEETING SPACE

1. To find land or space for Town offices.

A. Land possibilities have been looked into especially Town Land which

is conveniently located

2. To consider space for Town Meetings

A. A few places have been studied for future consideration but as of now
no decision has been reached.

3. To study the cost of building and the fees for architects and engineers.

A. This committee has been somewhat limited because there was no

appropriation made for such a committee to use for incidentals that

we might incur, therefore; we are asking the Town, this year, to

appropriate the sum of $300.00 to cover these expenses. There is also

an additional $1,500.00 being asked for this year but this will only be

used if necessary for consultations with engineers, architects or any

other professionals to prove our findings. Our minds are open to any

constructive suggestions from the Town's people. We intend to

research any information thoroughly before it is released to the voters

of the Town.

As soon as the weather is permissable, we plan to view other Towns
which have newly built or revitalized their buildings. At least six

towns have been considered. Moultonboro's new Town Office has

been viewed and we have placed in our file for future reference, the

cost, size and questions asked about this building.

4. Research population growth and factors that bring bearing on this study,

A. Population growth will be a factor. Sanbornton has grown approxi-

mately 70070 in the past 10 years. Further research has revealed at least

8% or more increase by 1985.

5. Funding

A. We are looking into the possibilities of Federal Funding, however,

possibilities are quite doubtful at the moment.

At this time the above has been accomplished and by Town Meeting time

of 1983 we are planning to have a completed study that we will hope to pre-

sent to the voters for their approval.

Respectfully submitted,

Louise Morrison

for the Committee for Future Office and Meeting Space
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REPORT OF THE SANBORNTON FIRE DEPARTMENT

The demands on the Sanbornton Fire Department continue to increase every

year by the building of new homes within the Town and the number of wood
stoves and wood furnaces being installed. Many people have requested in-

spections of their chimneys and stove installations. The Department will

continue to perform this service to anyone requesting an inspection. Of all

the responses this year chimney fires were the most numerous.

On October first Chief William Powers resigned as Chief of the Sanborn-

ton Fire Department after many years of working with the men in the conti-

nuing process of upgrading the equipment and department. Bill will remain

as a member of the fire department in order to help maintain and improve

the quality of the fire service and better serve the needs of the people of the

Town of Sanbornton.

The Sanbornton Fire Department wishes to thank the Women's Auxiliary

for the very fine and most appreciated 4 channel radios, and all the

townspeople who helped support the department.

Respectfully,

Duncan R. Craig, Chief
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ANNUAL REPORT OF
THE WINNISQUAM FIRE DEPARTMENT—1981

Total Number of Calls: 195

Total Miles In Service: 2,002

Total Number Of Man Hours: 1529

Present Vehicles In Use:

1—1968 International-750 gal. pump-1,000 gal. tank

1—1952 GMC-500 gal. pump-600 gal. tank

1— 1980 Ford Rescue Vehicle

1—1981 International- 1,000 gal. pump-1,000 gal. tank

Types of Calls:

Medical Aid

Vehicle Fires

Structure Fires

Chimney Fires

Brush and Grass Fires

Cover Truck

Automatic Alarms

Woodstove Problems

Flooded Oil Burner

Electrical

Vehicle Accidents

False Alarms

Miscellaneous

Calls By Towns Serviced:

Belmont

Meredith

Sanbornton

Tilton

Mutual Aid

TOTALS 78 117 195
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We have thirty-six regular and probationary firefighters enrolled in our

department, of which eight are also Emergency Medical Technicians. Train-

ing sessions and drills are held periodically and many members attend the

various Fire Schools held throughout the year.

An order has been submitted for a new International Truck which is being

built according to previously approved specifications. Tentative delivery

date is February, 1982,

Regular business meetings are conducted the first Thursday of each

month, at eight p.m., with special officers meetings held when necessary.

Bingo games, suppers, and other fund-raising events were held during the

year. The annual Carole Davis Memorial Christmas Party was held in

December for children in the Winnisquam area.

Respectfully submitted

Linda E. Brough, Clerk

Winnisquam Fire Department
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OFFICE OF THE BOARD OF ADJUSTMENT
Sanbornton, New Hampshire 03269

Report of Public Hearings, 1981

Appellant

Jade Warfield

Request

Carl & Pauline Ellis

Ralph & Olive Meader

Home Occupation—pre-school

Osgood Road—Agri. Dist.

Two-Family dwelling

Perley Hill Road—Res. Dist.

Two-family dwelling

Calef Hill Road—Agri. Dist.

Lucille & Thomas Lafond Home occupation—quilting

shop

Woodman Road—Agri. Dist.

Douglass Carr

Wm. & Linda Radford

Bradley Laughy

Paul Martin, Jr.

Home occupation—antique shop

Philbrook Road—Agri. Dist.

Frontage and size variance

Temporary mobile home
Pine Stump Road—Res. Dist.

Frontage variance

Lower Bay Rx)ad—Rec. Dist.

Richard & Ruth McDonald Temporary mobile home
Lower Bay Road—Res. Dist.

Ralph Reinhold Home occupation

—

auto repair shop

Kaulback Road—Agri. Dist.

Disposition

Granted

Granted

Granted

Granted

Granted

Granted

Granted

Granted

Granted

Withdrawn
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SANBORNTON PLANNING BOARD

The Planning Board met 22 times during the year to approve 14 subdivi-

sions, creating 34 new lots and approve 2 site plans.

As a continuing effort to comply with the new State laws, the Board once

again amended the Town's Subdivision Regulations.

The Board worked to solve boundary disputes in the Sanbornton Park

Development.

This Board, Selectmen, and Mr. and Mrs. Blackwood worked to a

satisfactory resolution of the boundaries of the Town Landfill site.

In September the Planning Board met with Ralph Meader, chairman of

the Sounding Board, and Roger Ackley of the Lakes Region Planning Com-
mission to examine the results of the Sounding Board questionnaire. The
Planning Board would like to thank all the people that helped tabulate the

results of the survey.

The Board reluctantly accepted the resignation of Barbara Prokosch, who
was the Town's representative on the Lakes Region Planning Commission.

The Board also answered many other correspondence and questions, too

many to list.

The Planning Board would like to remind everyone that it meets twice a

month on the first and third Friday, at 7:30 p.m., and the meetings are open

to the public. The first meeting is devoted to planning and the second is for

acting on subdivisions, etc. Anyone wishing to meet with this Board should

contact the secretary, Linda Salatiello, at 286-4526, for an appointment.

Respectfully submitted,

Sanbornton Planning Board
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HISTORIC DISTRICT COMMISSION

The Commission is pleased to report that preparations have been com-

pleted of its "Guidelines for the Administration of the Sanbornton Historic

District." This document was prepared with the assistance of a grant from

the Historic Preservation Office of the State Department of Resources and

Economic Development and will provide the Commission with a sound basis

for carrying out its obligations in the District. Copies are available at no cost

to residents of the District and may be obtained on request from the Town
Office.

In accordance with the provisions recommended in our Architectural

Survey, combination storm and screen windows have been installed in the

Town Hall, the stage has been removed, and signs designating the original

uses of the Town Hall and Academy buildings have been procured.

The Commission has applied for a grant which will provide an engineering

study of the Town Hall and Academy buildings in order to enable priorities

to be established for planning much needed repairs and improvements.

Building permits processed and approved during the year:

1

.

New Home—Brad Crosby

2. Barn—Gaitan Baillargeon

3. Remodelling of garage—Sanbornton Historical Society

4. Attached deck—Don Kent

5. Attached deck—Tom Kuhner

6. Windmill—Don Kent

7. Woodshed—Steve Rucker

8. Temporary addition of Police Dept. in Town Hall

The Commission particularly notes the improvements to the old "bus

garage" which is now owned by the Sanbornton Historical Society.

Respectfully submitted,

Louise C. Sleeper, Chmn.
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SOUNDING BOARD REPORT

The Community Attitude Survey questionnaires described in the Town
Report for 1980 were distributed, collected and tabulated by volunteer

members of the Sounding Board. Responses were obtained from two
hundred-sixty households (about twenty-six percent of the nine hundred

ninety-eight households currently in town, including seasonal ones) and six-

hundred seventy-one persons. The tabulated data was analyzed by the Lakes

Region Planning Commission. A summarized report in mimeographed form

was presented and discussed by the Executive Director of the Commission,

Mr. Roger Akeley, at an announced public meeting. Copies of the summary
report were made available in the Town Office.

The respondents were well distributed in age, income, length of residency,

and geographic location. It appeared that those responding were a fair sam-

ple of the town's population. Even though eighty-nine percent reported be-

ing year-round residents, twenty-nine percent gave out-of-state locations as

their place of work; only fourteen percent actually work in Sanbornton.

Many of the respondents own significant acreage—one-third owning eleven

or more acres of land.

Most of the respondents did not want heavy industry or shopping centers

in Sanbornton and strongly (ninety-seven percent) desired to encourage

farming, although three percent Hsted farming as an occupation (mostly

part-time.) The overwhelming sentiment expressed was appreciation for the

rural/small town way of life and a desire to retain that character. A great

many said they chose to live in Sanbornton because of its location and rural

qualities.

Attitudes toward growth and development of the town were conflicting.

Most respondents (sixty-four percent) thought Sanbornton' s groxyth in the

1970-80 decade was "about right" but many (thirty-four percent) were

seriously concerned because that growth was an increase of sixty-four per-

cent (about sixty-five new residents each year.) Some seventy percent of the

respondents want Sanbornton to "grow slightly" or "stay the same or

decrease" in the 1980's and would favor control of growth through building

permit limitations. Most (fifty-four vs. twenty-three percent) approved the

Town's attempt to control land use and the zoning regulations currently in

use. In fact, a majority of those responding would like the town to

strengthen its regulations.

Respondents generally expressed satisfaction with town services and the

performance of public officials. The most serious level of dissatisfaction was

with the town's recreational facilities. There were expressions of disagree-

ment with the school administration and for the disappointing level of the

educational effort although the teachers were considered to be doing a fine

job under difficult circumstances. Forty-three percent even favored an in-
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dependent school system but most of those did not feel that Sanbornton

should have its own high school. The expressed disaffection with the school

system was pointed up by the extensive reliance on private schools; thirty-six

percent of the children in responding households attend private schools.

These and other findings from the survey will form the basis for further

studies, public meetings and proposals from the Planning Board, The

Sounding Board will continue to assist the Planning Board in the prepara-

tion of a revised comprehensive Master Plan,

Respectfully submitted,

Ralph G, Meader, Chairman
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LAKES REGION PLANNING COMMISSION

The Commission has had an active year working with the Planning Board,

Sounding Board and Board of Selectmen. The LRPC helped compile and

analyze the town's community survey. The 260 surveys were returned from a

representative sample of Sanbornton citizens.

The survey showed overwhelming support for maintaining the rural way
of Ufe in Sanbornton. Three-fourths of the residents wanted Sanbornton to

do no more than "grow slightly" during the 1980's. Most respondents ap-

proved of the town's past attempts to manage land use.

The LRPC is continuing to advise the town as it revises its comprehensive

plan. The Commission has suggested strategies for continuing community
involvement, goal formulation and land use data collection. The LRPC was

invited to discuss the master plan at a pubUc meeting where possible new
alternatives for land use management were outlined. Some of these alterna-

tives will be considered further by town officials as the Planning Board pro-

ceeds in preparing a new Land Use Plan.

The LRPC worked closely with the Planning Board to insure that its sub-

division regulations comply with legislative changes during the last session of

the N.H. Legislature. The Commission also assisted in printing and revising

the town's zoning ordinance to incorporate changes made at the 1981 town

meeting.

The LRPC's regional planning involved Sanbornton in several ways.

First, the Commission helped keep the Corps of Engineers from abandoning

the Winnipesaukee River Basin flood control study. Many small projects

such as this have been abandoned due to cuts in the Corps' budget. The

LRPC suggested a Sanbornton resident to work on an advisory committee to

ensure that whatever happens is in the town's interest.

The LRPC is continuing work on a proposed bicycle route that would ex-

tend from Meredith to Frankhn. This is a long-range project. that can pro-

ceed only with the support of towns along the route. The route will be

discussed with Sanbornton residents during 1982.

Finally, the Commission spent considerable time on behalf of member
towns in seeking changes to a solid waste bill. Many feared that a bill passed

last session would cost the towns lots of money and not allow the normal

budgetary control by towns. This bill was replaced by SB 18, the new bill

conforms to all ten concerns that were adopted by the Commission at its

November meeting.

The LRPC appreciates your active involvement in the Commission and

welcomes continuing support and participation in many matters of mutual

concern with neighboring towns.
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SANBORNTON CONSERVATION COMMISSION REPORT— 1981

During the year, seven regular meetings were held at the Town Offices to

act upon petitions, discuss conservation subjects, or to hear guest speakers.

Petitions granted included one for poles on a scenic road to provide electrical

and telephone service, and three dredge and fill petitions on Hermit Lake
and Plummer Pond, One petition to increase water line depth on Lake Win-
nisquam was referred to the Fish and Game Department with no comment
from the local commission.

At one meeting, Robert Bodwell gave the commission a very helpful

discussion on the concept of the District Conservation Commission, its rela-

tionship to the Soil Conservation Service, and to the Department of

Agriculture. He also informed the Sanbornton Conservation Commission
members about the service that the local commission might use.

To keep up to date on conservation issues, two members of the local com-

mission attended a meeting in Plymouth on "Criteria for Designation of

Prime Wetlands." This meeting was sponsored by the N.H. Wetlands

Board. One member attended a meeting of the Lakes Region Planning Com-
mission at which the gypsy moth problem was discussed. Information

gathered at these meetings was presented to the local commission, and in the

case of the gypsy moth control, a special pamphlet was sent to one of the

local citizens who was interested because of heavy infestation of his oak

trees.

The local commission joined other conservation commissions and sent let-

ters to the governor and to state senators in support of the "bottle bill." The
commission hopes that N.H. will eventually join the growing number of

states which have such regulations.

Last year the commission suggested that the Dr. True land might be used

and improved by having strip logging. To this end, the commission members

spent several days painting trees in that area. Because of the unusual rainfall

on this already wet land, logging operations would not have been possible

this past fall. At an appropriate time, the regulations for logging this area

will be posted and bids will be requested.

During 1982 the commission hopes to have completed surveys and made
recommendations for use for all lands owned by the town.

COMMITTEE MEMBERS:
Frances Barry

Curtis Beaupre

David McKay
J. Russell Spearman, Chairman & Treasurer

Elizabeth A. Weiant, Secretary
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